Houston County Commissioners Meeting

November 5, 2013
Perry, Georgia
The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, November 5, 2013 at the Houston County Courthouse in Perry, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners Walker, Thomson, McMichael and Robinson present. Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Chief Tax Appraiser James Moore, Houston County Tax Assessor Representative Amanda Clark, Charlotte Mote, Rebecca Creasy and April Baggs from Houston County Extension Office, Walton & Becky Wood and County Attorney Tom Hall.  
Commissioner Thomson led the audience in the Invocation.
Joseph Molyson, retired Air Force Colonel, led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career.  Mr. Molyson is a native of South Louisiana who after graduating from Louisiana State University served a short tour of active duty near the end of the Vietnam War before being commissioned and returned to the air reserve forces as a Safety and Disaster Preparedness Officer.  After stints with Shell Chemical Company and as a high school science teacher he returned to the Air Force full time in the early 80’s as an intelligence officer.  He served in multiple overseas assignments including Operation Desert Storm.  He came to Robins Air Force Base in 1992 at Headquarters AFRES as Assistant Director for Operations (Intelligence).  He retired in 2002, wrote a book and then returned to teaching at Houston County High where he became the Astronomy teacher.  He retired from teaching in June of this year and commented that he was impressed with the caliber of the young people in Houston County.  He is active in the Knights of Columbus and also the local Disaster Response Team.  He stated that Houston County is a great place to live and he resides in Bonaire with his wife Margaret.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of October 15, 2013.  
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to table the acceptance of VOCA grant funds for the Victim Assistance Program in the Solicitor-General’s office.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the elimination of one Legal Secretary Position (currently vacant) in the Solicitor-General office and further to create one Investigator position in the same office at a pay grade of 18-A, $35,027.20.  No additional funds are required or approved for FY2014.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1750 submitted by Steve Foster.  The property is located at 3236 Hwy. 41, Byron, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 67, 5th Land District of Houston County, as shown on a plat of survey for Marvin K. Dorsett, consisting of 5.80 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a construction business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage, no clients to the home, storage of tools and equipment to be confined to a storage building and a 20-foot trailer may be stored at his home.   
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Mr. Thomson inquired whether any other licensing was required.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant is required to have a State of Georgia contractor’s license.

Mr. Walker asked if there were any objections from the applicants neighbors.  Mr. Andrews stated that there were none and explained that the applicant had previously held a contractor’s license and had let it lapse but desired to start up his business again.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1750.  

Applicant was present but had nothing further to add.
There was no opposition.

Mr. McMichael asked what type of contractor work the applicant would be performing.  The applicant replied that he would be doing some framing and also remodeling.  

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1750. 
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1751 submitted by Kenneth and Mitzi Galason.  The property is located at 102 Magnolia Crest, Kathleen, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 102, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 7, Block “J”, Section 2, of Magnolia Hill Subdivision, consisting of 0.94 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for an Interior Design Business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage, no clients to the home, no storage, and no commercial vehicle.  

Mr. Walker asked if there were any objections from the applicants neighbors.  Mr. Andrews stated that there were none.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1751.  

Applicant was present but had nothing further to add.
There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Chairman Stalnaker made a blanket statement for the benefit of all applicants for Special Exceptions for home occupations that even if the Board of Commissioners approves an application, neighborhood covenants may still impose certain restrictions upon or against home occupation businesses.  The Board of Commissioners does not enforce these covenants.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1751. 
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Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1752 submitted by Maurice H. Schafer IV.  The property is located at 102 Hedgerow Court, Kathleen Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 7, 11th Land District of Houston County, Lot 9, of Piney Grove Subdivision, consisting of 1.49 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Masonry business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage, no customers to the home, no outside storage, and a 7-foot X 16-foot covered trailer may be stored at the home.

Mr. Walker asked if there were any objections from the applicants neighbors.  Mr. Andrews stated that there were none.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application    

# 1752.  

Applicant was present but had nothing further to add.
There was no opposition.

Mr. McMichael asked if this Special Exception would be transferrable if the applicant moved out of this rental house to another residence.  Mr. Andrews explained that it is not transferrable to any other residence.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve Application #1752. 
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1753 submitted by Lisa Crampton.  The property is located at 101 Debron Court, Warner Robins Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 91, 5th Land District of Houston County, Lot 7, Block “A”, Section 1 of Debron Estates Subdivision, consisting of 0.96 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Cake and Dessert business with no change in zoning. Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to compliance with all local, state and federal regulations; no signage, no customers to the home, and no commercial vehicle.
Mr. Walker asked if there were any objections from the neighbors.  Mr. Andrews stated that there were none.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application    

# 1753.  

Applicant was present but had nothing further to add. 
There was no opposition.
There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.
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Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1753.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1754 submitted by Eddie and Kathy Coffee.  The property is located at 2702 Hwy. 127, Kathleen, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 235, 10th Land District of Houston County, Tract C-1 as shown on a plat of survey for Eddie M. Coffee and Kathy L. Coffee,  consisting of 11.30 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Mobile Home Hardship with no change in zoning.  The Planning & Zoning Board recommends unanimous approval.

Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant would like to place a mobile home on his property for his son and daughter-in-law to live in and be close enough to help with his care. A doctor’s note was submitted with the application validating Mr. Coffee’s deteriorating eyesight.  

Commissioner Walker pointed out that the special exception would remain in place only as long as the conditional use was necessary for Mr. Coffee’s care.  After that point the mobile home would have to be removed.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1754.  

The applicant was present and expressed his appreciation for the Board’s consideration.
There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve Application #1754 subject to removal of mobile home when the hardship no longer exists.

Chairman Stalnaker presented the issue of Health Care Reform Fees and explained that these fees were levied upon all health plan providers not just the County.  The Chairman and the entire Board expressed their displeasure having to pass these fees on to the employees. 

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried to approve the imposition of a $2.50 Health Care Reform Fee to each member insured under the County’s health insurance plan to cover the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute Fee and the ACA Reinsurance Fee effective January 1, 2014.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the issue of a check for $5,426,039.03 payable to the Georgia Department of Transportation for the second and final installment of the County’s share of Phase II Project of the SR 96 widening project bid. 
Chairman Stalnaker briefed the Board on this second and final installment of the County’s commitment to contribute $19.5 million to the Hwy 96 project from 2006 SPLOST funds.  The Chairman and each Board member expressed gratitude to the citizens of Houston County for supporting the SPLOST that made this contribution possible.  Chairman Stalnaker indicated that the construction of all three phases will run simultaneously and will likely take anywhere from 24-30 months for the DOT to complete.  He cautioned motorists to be aware of the travel delays that will inevitably result from the construction, but indicated that for only $19.5 million investment in what is probably a $100 million plus project they were sure to get a good bang for their buck.
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Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the purchase of five Chevrolet Tahoe PPV vehicles for a total amount of $146,600 (2 each 2013 Tahoe PPVs at $28,900; and 3 each 2014 Tahoe PPVs at $29,600) from Brannen Motors of Unadilla, GA; and three 2014 Dodge Charger Pursuit Vehicles for a total amount of $70,639.11 ($23,546.37 each) from Akins Ford-Dodge-Jeep-Chrysler of Winder, GA.  Funds will come for the 2012 SPLOST in the total amount of $217,239.11.  Sheriff Talton will reimburse a total of $7,600 of this amount from Drug Funds on the purchase of the Tahoe PPVs.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of the bills totaling $9,090,041.22.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.  
April Baggs, Houston County Extension Agent for 4-H and Youth, briefed the Board on the upcoming public speaking competition that the 4-H children will be participating in Moultrie this Saturday.  Thirty-one children will have the opportunity to compete.  Chairman Stalnaker thanked Ms. Baggs and commended her and the entire staff of the Extension Office for their efforts.

Rebecca Creasy, Houston County Extension Family and Consumer Sciences Agent, briefed the Board on the Zero Weight Gain Holiday Challenge.

Walton Wood, 426 Sandefur Road, Kathleen commented on the ongoing transmission power line project that has resulted in multiple no-notice road closures of Sandefur Road.  He commended Flint Energies CEO Bob Ray for taking action immediately to more effectively manage future road closures on this project.

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.

Chairman Stalnaker asked if any Commissioners had any comments.  
Chairman Stalnaker recognized Christina Wright of the Macon Telegraph.  He also encouraged Houston County employees to contact their senators and representatives about the Health Care Reform Fees made necessary by the Affordable Care Act.

Mr. Walker thanked the Chairman for his outstanding leadership and recognized him for his birthday on the 4th of November as well as Commissioners Thomson for his birthday on the 6th of November.
Mr. Thomson asked all citizens to contact their senators and representatives about the Health Care Reform Fees.

Mr. McMichael reminded everyone that it was Election Day and encouraged them to get out and vote.  He also wished everyone a happy Veterans Day for this coming Monday.

Chairman Stalnaker thanked Ms. Becky Wood and all other Library Board members for their efforts.  He stated that he was proud of the recently completed renovations and addition at the Nola Brantley Memorial Library in Warner Robins and that he was looking forward to the Perry Library renovations and addition as well.  He also thanked Purchasing Agent Mark Baker and Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar and their staffs for their efforts on the Nola Brantley project.
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Chairman Stalnaker also mentioned that there would be a ceremony on Wednesday, November 20th at 10:00 a.m. for the opening of Moody Road.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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